KENT COUNTY COUNCIL

ADULT SOCIAL CARE CABINET COMMITTEE

MINUTES of A meeting of the Adult Social Care Cabinet Committee held at Darent Room, Sessions House, County Hall, Maidstone on Friday, 9th June, 2017.

PRESENT: Mrs P T Cole (Chairman), Mrs A D Allen, MBE, Mrs P M Beresford, Mrs S Chandler, Mr G Cooke (Substitute for Mr D D Monk), Mr D S Daley (Substitute for Ida Linfield), Miss E Dawson, Mr K Gregory, Mr P J Homewood, Mr S J G Koowaree, Mr P W A Lake, Mr B H Lewis, Ms D Marsh and Mr R A Pascoe

OTHER MEMBERS: Graham Gibbens and Catherine Rankin

OFFICERS: Andrew Ireland (Corporate Director Social Care, Health and Wellbeing), Mark Lobban (Director of Commissioning), Penny Southern (Director, Learning Disability and Mental Health), Anne Tidmarsh (Director, Older People and Physical Disability), Theresa Grayell (Democratic Services Officer) and Emma West (Democratic Services Officer)

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS

2. Apologies and Substitutes.

(Item. 2)

- 1. Apologies for absence had been received from Mr D D Monk and Ida Linfield.
- 2. Mr G Cooke was present as a substitute for Mr Monk and Mr D S Daley was present as a substitute for Ida Linfield.

3. Election of Vice-Chairman.

(Item. 3)

- 1. Mr K Gregory proposed and Mrs A D Allen seconded that Ms D Marsh be elected Vice-Chairman of the Committee. There were no other nominations.

 Agreed without a vote.
- 2. Ms D Marsh was duly elected Vice-Chairman of the Committee.

4. Declarations of Interest by Members in items on the Agenda. (Item. 4)

- 1. Mrs A D Allen made a general declaration of interest as the Co-Chairman of her local Partnership Group for People with Learning Disabilities.
- 2. Mr S J G Koowaree made a general declaration of interest as his grandson was looked after by the County Council.
- 3. Mr R A Pascoe made a general declaration of interest as his granddaughter was severely disabled.

5. Minutes of the final meeting of the former Adult Social Care and Health Cabinet Committee held on 14 March 2017 and the first meeting of this committee held on 25 May 2017.

(Item. 5)

RESOLVED that, subject to the deletion of a question mark in the second italic bullet point in paragraph 4 of minute 4 of the 14 March minutes, the minutes of the final meeting of the former Adult Social Care and Health Cabinet Committee held on 14 March 2017 and the first meeting of this committee held on 25 May 2017 be approved as a correct record. There were no matters arising.

6. Chairman's and Cabinet Member's Announcements.

- 1. The Chairman welcomed the new Members who had recently joined the County Council and welcomed all Members to the first meeting of the new Adult Social Care Cabinet Committee.
- 2. The Cabinet Member, Mr G K Gibbens, advised the committee that a Government consultation on the core offer of services for older people living with Dementia had started on 9 June and would continue until 21 July. He added that any Member wishing to speak to him about the consultation would be most welcome to come to his office at any time.

7. Agenda items 6 and 7 - considering exempt information.

The Chairman asked Members if, in debating these items, they wished to refer to the exempt appendices which accompanied agenda items 6 and 7, and if they wished to pass a motion to exclude the press and public. Members confirmed that they did not wish to refer to the exempt information and discussion of the two items was thus able to take place in open session.

8. 17/00030 (b) - Community Support Services - Homecare contract continuation or variation through mutual negotiation. (Item. 6)

- 1. Mr Lobban introduced the report and explained that, although the two services covered in this and the next agenda item were parts of a larger programme of community service delivery, the proposed treatment of the two services would require separate key decisions. He set out the main issues affecting the delivery of home care services nationally, including workforce issues (staff terms and conditions, travel to clients and competition from other local employers), and the need to integrate and align social care and NHS services. These issues had prompted a review of the way in which the services were to be delivered. The current proposals were part of phase three of the County Council's transformation programme, and would be helped by the additional funding made available nationally to support social care services. It was proposed that the County Council continue to contract with its current providers until May 2019, at which time the remodelled services would be ready to re-tender. This delay would allow time to tackle the workforce issues.
- 2. Mr Lobban, Mr Ireland and Mrs Tidmarsh then responded to comments and questions from Members, including the following:-

- a view was expressed that, as part of a sustainable employment market, zero-hour contracts were a welcome choice for some workers, and so should be offered as an option, alongside full-time and permanent contracts. Mr Lobban reiterated that the current plans allowed for workforce issues to be examined as a whole. This would present a challenge but would bring long-term benefits;
- b) in response to a question about how the home care market could tackle the issue of many older people being lonely rather than being in need of any specific care services, Mr Lobban explained that this could be addressed when reviewing the provision of Domiciliary Care as part of the service re-model. Applying national trends, it had been estimated that, in Kent, some 30,000 older people were isolated from neighbours and family, and establishing initiatives to help them keep in touch was an important area of work. Mr Ireland added that the Care Act of 2014 had broadened the definition of 'eligible needs' to include emotional as well as practical needs;
- the need to achieve consistency of care was emphasised, so an older person would know whom to expect to arrive at their home and would be able to build a rapport with that person;
- d) the extent of work invested in innovating and finding the best model of care provision was acknowledged, but concern expressed that the delay in finalising NHS Sustainability Transformation Plans (STPs) would mean they would not be as helpful as they could be in supporting this agenda;
- e) in response to a question about the danger of contractors being unable to fulfil their contractual obligations, and what would happen in this instance, Mr Ireland explained that the ultimate responsibility to provide services for those who needed them rested with the County Council, and if a contractor were to default on a contract or go out of business, it would fall to the County Council to provide suitable services. Mr Lobban added that current providers had worked with the County Council for many years, and had a good understanding of needs and a good working relationship with the Council. However, the capacity of providers to meet increasing demand could sometimes be a problem, and it might be necessary from time to time to supplement contracts by spot-purchasing. Mrs Tidmarsh added that the County Council was working with the Kent Integrated Care Alliance and Skills For Care, and liaising with local colleges, to address the workforce issues;
- f) in response to a question about a pilot scheme currently running in Canterbury, Mr Lobban explained that this would be of multi-disciplinary teams and would involve 100 service users, and would look at how best to integrate health and social care services; and
- g) it was suggested that a way to raise the profile of caring as a profession would be to instigate an 'employee of the month' scheme. Mr Lobban confirmed that such a scheme had been discussed at a recent Kent Integrated Care Alliance conference, and that the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care had agreed that the County Council could sponsor an award.

- 3. RESOLVED that the decision proposed to be taken by the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, to:-
 - a) agree to continue, for some contracted providers, service provision on the existing terms and conditions through to 31 May 2019, and, for other contracted providers, where mutual negotiation can be agreed, to award varied interim contracts through to 31 May 2019;
 - b) delegate authority to the Corporate Director of Social Care, Health and Wellbeing, or other nominated officer, to undertake the necessary actions to implement the decision; and
 - c) authorise officers to commence market engagement in readiness for the full procurement process, where required,

be endorsed.

- 9. 17/00030 (c) Community Support Services Supporting Independence Service contract continuation or variation through mutual negotiation.

 (Item. 7)
 - 1. Mr Lobban introduced the item and explained that this proposed continuation was also part of phase three of the transformation agenda, and was being presented for the same reasons as the Homecare service. The Supporting Independence Service was also affected by the same workforce issues as set out in the previous item. It was proposed that the County Council continue to contract with its current providers until May 2019, at which time the remodelled services would be ready to re-tender. This delay would allow time to tackle the workforce issues. This issue was also the subject of a pilot scheme currently running in Canterbury, working with service users to help them identify and set achievable goals and to monitor their progress, and to look at how services could best be integrated with those of the NHS. Mr Lobban explained that the use of Canterbury for both pilot schemes was coincidental and that projects were not area-specific. When required, a pilot would be allocated to whichever of the four transformation teams was able to run it, and the Canterbury team happened to be doing the two mentioned.
 - 2. RESOLVED that the decision proposed to be taken by the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, to:-
 - a) agree to continue service provision on the existing, or varied, terms and conditions through to 31 May 2019, and, for other contracted providers, where mutual negotiation can be agreed, to award varied interim contracts through to 31 May 2019;
 - b) delegate authority to the Corporate Director of Social Care, Health and Wellbeing, or other nominated officer, to undertake the necessary actions to implement the decision; and
 - b) authorise officers to commence market engagement in readiness for the full procurement process, where required,

be endorsed.

10. 17/00053 - Direction of future provision of social care and support to adults with mental health needs.

(Item. 8)

Mrs C Fenton. Head of Mental Health, was in attendance for this item.

- 1. Ms Southern introduced the report and outlined the background to the proposed adoption of the Partnership Principles, Kent's Forward View for Mental Health 2016 2021, on which the committee was being invited to comment. The new partnership principles were the culmination of a series of transformations made in recent years to services for people with mental health issues.
- 2. Ms Southern, Mrs Fenton and Mr Ireland responded to comments and questions from Members, including the following:-
 - a) it was confirmed that no new or additional government or NHS funding was available to support the new arrangements and it was vital therefore that existing funding was spent very carefully to support good-quality, integrated service provision;
 - b) it was vital also that the transition from children's to adults' services was as smooth as possible;
 - c) the recruitment and retention of community psychiatric care professionals had been a challenge as far back as the 1970s, when large institutions were closing down, and the importance of good recruitment and retention was still important. Ms Southern explained that such recruitment was undertaken by the NHS rather than the County Council and Mrs Fenton added that Kent had not experienced the shortage apparent in other areas of the country;
 - d) in response to a question about monitoring of the outcomes of 'Live it Well', Ms Southern explained that this had been closely monitored and the outcomes had fed into the new partnership principles;
 - e) in response to a concern expressed that delivery of CAMHS should not be at risk during the transition to the new directorate structure, Ms Southern explained that it was her responsibility to oversee delivery of CAMHS. Mr Ireland added that commissioning of services for people with mental health needs was undertaken by the NHS and that the work of the County Council's Specialist Children's Services team and the NHS were now more integrated than at any time before;
 - f) in response to a concern about services for older people living in isolation, Ms Southern explained that services for these people were now much more joined up than they had previously been and were being delivered through strategic partnerships, needing only one referral, to provide a service which covered all aspects of an older person's life;
 - g) the integration of services under the new partnership arrangements was generally welcomed but concern was expressed that those delivering

services in the community must be suitably trained to prevent needs reaching crisis point. Ms Southern explained that work to upskill the workforce had been going on for three years. Mrs Fenton added that the new partnership arrangement would ensure that both referral to and discharge from secondary care would be as timely as possible;

- h) in response to a question about whether or not the number of places available in Kent for adults with mental health needs was sufficient, Ms Southern explained that admissions were commissioned by CCGs or NHS England and that social care staff had no control of or influence over this. Asked what percentage of Kent people were admitted to beds within Kent, Ms Southern advised that this information was held by CCGs:
- i) Mr Ireland added that, for children with the most severe mental health needs, there were insufficient beds in Kent and, as a result, some children with severe or highly specialised needs might have to be placed in other parts of the UK. However, in terms of adults and children combined, the number placed in Kent was far greater than the number placed out of county, and Kent was thus a net importer of social care clients; and
- j) in response to a question about how older people's medication would be reviewed to ensure that it was right, and was manageable, Ms Southern explained that social care staff worked closely with public health colleagues to identify any negative effects of medication on an older person's physical and mental health.
- 3. RESOLVED that the decision proposed to be taken by the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, to:
 - a) approve the adoption of the Partnership Principles, Kent's Forward View for Mental Health 2016 2021;
 - b) approve the overarching intentions plan for adults with mental health needs; and
 - c) delegate authority to the Corporate Director of Social Care, Health and Wellbeing, or other nominated officer, to undertake the necessary actions to implement the decision,

be endorsed.

11. Adult Social Care and Health - Annual Equality and Diversity Report 2016/2017.

(Item. 9)

Mr M Thomas-Sam, Head of Strategy and Business Support, and Ms A Agyepong, Corporate Lead, Equality and Diversity, were in attendance for this item.

1. Mr Thomas-Sam introduced the report and he and Ms Agyepong responded to comments and questions from Members, including the following:-

- a) data relating to religion and sexual orientation listed in the report included a high proportion 'unknown/not recorded', and Ms Agyepong explained that, although the aim was to gather the fullest information possible, this would rely on respondents being comfortable and willing to share information. Most respondents were aware that they were under no obligation to supply such information. It was always important that data provided be protected and treated with caution. Information requested from people must be relevant and proportionate to the intended aim. For example, in planning end-of-life work, a person's religious beliefs, if any, would play a role in the service provided for them in their final days;
- b) the information listed in the report referred to County Council employees, and it would be useful to be able to compare this with the proportion of the Kent population as a whole. Ms Agyepong undertook to provide this information to the questioner outside the meeting; and
- c) the report stated that there had been no financial implications in producing it, and Ms Agyepong explained that gathering and reporting such data was a core activity for the Equality and Diversity team and hence did not require any additional cost, beyond the usual everyday resources. Future reports could refer to there being 'limited' financial implications rather than 'none'.

RESOLVED that:-

- a) current performance and proposed priorities be noted;
- b) it be ensured that equality governance continue to be observed in relation to decision making; and
- c) the approach for delivering against the new equality objectives, and annual reporting to the committee, be agreed, the latter in order to comply with the Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED), and ensure progress against the Council's objectives.

12. Work Programme 2017/18.

(Item. 10)

RESOLVED that the committee's work programme for 2017/18 be noted.